Law & Social Inquiry Volume 49, Issue 3, 1426–1452, August 2024



Between Human Rights and Civil Society: The Case of Israel's Apartheid Enablers

Neve Gordon

For decades, human rights organizations have exposed egregious abuses carried out by states across the globe. Yet, simultaneously, other national and transnational civil society actors have waged war on these human rights organizations to shield rights-abusive states from accountability. These assaults have increasingly resulted in the normative claims of human rights organizations being sidelined while rights-abusive laws and policies gain further ground. This article uses Israel as its primary case study to interrogate these civil society wars and their effects on human rights. Examining the work of Israeli and pro-Israeli civil society actors in bolstering apartheid and shielding the state from criticism, I highlight three strategies—native dispossession, lawfare, and advocacy—that civil society actors use to enable apartheid. I go on to show how these actors adopt liberal tactics to protect, reproduce, and facilitate apartheid and to attack human rights defenders. By way of conclusion, I argue that the dominant paradigm informing human rights NGOs needs to be modified and their remit needs to be extended to include civil society actors that contribute to the perpetuation of social wrongs.

It may not be with bullets, and it may not be with rockets and missiles, but it is a war, nonetheless. It is a war of ideology, it's a war of ideas, it's a war about our way of life. And it has to be fought with the same intensity, I think, and dedication as you would fight a shooting war.

Paul Weyrich founder of the American Legislative Exchange Council (Viguerie 1981, 55)

For decades, human rights organizations have exposed egregious abuses carried out by states across the globe. Yet, at the same time, other national and transnational civil society actors have waged war on these human rights organizations in attempts to shield rights-abusive states from accountability. One contemporary manifestation of this phenomenon involved attacks by civil society actors such as NGO Monitor and UN Watch on local and transnational human rights organizations following the publication of five human rights reports accusing Israel of the crime of apartheid (Gehrke 2022). Similar dynamics relating to abortion (Guns 2013), LGBTQI+ (Rao 2014), and migrant rights (Farris 2017), to name just a few, have been part of the global landscape for some time now. In recent years, these assaults have increasingly resulted in the normative claims of human rights organizations being sidelined while rights-abusive laws and policies have gained further ground.

Neve Gordon, School of Law, Queen Mary University of London, UK Email: neve.gordon@qmul.ac.uk

I would like to thank the anonymous reviewers, Catherine Rottenberg and Nicola Perugini for their comments and suggestions.

Despite these disturbing trends, and even as a vast amount of literature has investigated the ways in which human rights and humanitarian organizations help enhance human rights (Keck and Sikkink 1998; Risse, Ropp, and Sikknik1999; Forsythe 2000; Ramirez, et al 2002), only limited scholarly attention has been paid to the contemporary civil society wars and to their influence on human rights (Bob 2012, 2019). This article seeks to begin filling in this gap by using Israel as its primary case study. I focus on Israel because, on one hand, it has been repeatedly criticized by numerous human rights groups for carrying out the crime of apartheid and other systemic violations (Falk and Tilley 2017; Al-Haq et al. 2019; B'Tselem 2021; Human Rights Watch 2021; Amnesty International 2022), and, on the other hand, it has been aided by a wide range of civil society actors who both criticize and frequently assault human rights advocates and their findings while also facilitating the violation of human rights (Chazan 2012; Waxman 2016; Jamal 2018; Lamarche 2019; Pinson 2022).

Israel serves as a particularly conducive site for research on the attacks waged against human rights given the visibility of these attacks on mainstream media, social media, and the blog sphere; the intensity of the interaction between national and transnational civil society actors; the existence of concrete rights-abusive legislation, policies, and practices over which civil society actors have been sparring; and the accessibility of stakeholders in a field often inaccessible to researchers. Moreover, the Israeli case not only sheds light on how civil society actors shield, facilitate, reproduce, and reinforce a national hegemonic project that depends on the continuous and systematic violation of internationally recognized human rights but also Israel emulates and is emulated by countries like Hungary wishing to enhance illiberal policies that are directed at securing the domination of one ethnic group over others and is therefore an important case to study (Krekó and Enyedi 2018).

I should emphasize, however, that I do not intend to rehearse the different ways in which Palestinian rights have historically been and continue to be violated. Rather, building on previous research (Gordon 2014; Perugini and Gordon 2015), I investigate the work of pro-Israeli civil society actors both in bolstering apartheid through a variety of mechanism while shielding the state from those who claim that the country is carrying out the crime of apartheid. I begin with a concise discussion of Gramsci's conceptualization of civil society as a series of actors responsible for the production of consent toward the state's hegemonic project, noting that in order to understand how hegemonic projects are sustained over time it is vital to examine the workings of civil society. I then turn to offer a brief overview of the history of the apartheid accusation waged against Israel from the 1960s until the publication of the five apartheid reports. After noting that the reports brush over civil society's contribution to the crime of apartheid, I describe three strategies—native dispossession, lawfare, and advocacy—that civil society actors have used to enable apartheid. I document how these actors adopt liberal tactics to protect, reproduce, and enable apartheid and to attack human rights defenders, thus revealing how liberal procedures and processes can be used to enhance apartheid. By way of conclusion, I reexamine the adequacy of the dominant paradigm informing human rights work, which currently fails to include civil society actors as perpetrators of abuse, arguing that the paradigm needs to be extended to include these actors. Civil society actors, I argue, also need to be held accountable when perpetrating violations.

CIVIL SOCIETY AND THE STATE

A slew of articles in the late 1990s and early 2000s demonstrated how civil society organizations, which in the popular imagination had been associated with liberal democracy due to their emphasis on civic participation (De Tocqueville 2015), often advance illiberal agendas that end up weakening democracy and the kinds of rights it promises (Chambers and Kopstein 2001). As David Rieff (1999) and others (Berman 1997) have shown, civil society actors have always been pivotal in projects that exclude certain social groups in the name of the "public." Carothers and Barndt (1999, 20) consequently concluded that "civil society everywhere is a bewildering array of the good, the bad, and the outright bizarre."

Given that civil society actors have distinct goals, some of which promote the expansion of rights and others that oppose those very same rights (Bob 2019), it is not particularly surprising that there are intense rivalries between civil society organizations. Such rivalries, as historians have shown, are not a new phenomenon. For instance, after the establishment of abolitionist groups in eighteenth- and nineteenth-century America, pro-slavery citizens wrote pamphlets (Newton 1860), formed associations like the Blue Lodges (Phillips 2002), and used churches as platforms (Painter 2001) to assist southern states in promoting the interests of slavery. In a similar vein, in the nineteenth-century UK civil society organizations were created—for example, the National League for Opposing Women's Suffrage—to support antisuffragism (Harrison 2013). This history as well as the contemporary civil society wars surrounding gun rights, abortion, LGTQI+, public health, voter rights, policing and incarceration, and migrants underscore the complex relationship civil society actors have with each other and with the state. The rivalries suggest that although some civil society actors have, historically, operated in opposition to the state and/or to the violation of human rights, many others have played a central role in defending and aiding rights-abusive laws and policies. Notwithstanding this multifaceted history, scholars and practitioners, particularly those involved in human rights, frequently focus on the contribution of civil society to enhancing human rights and to the pursuit of freedom while eliding how civil society actors frequently do just the opposite.

In an effort to better understand the relationship between civil society actors and the state, scholars in the 1980s and 1990s (Adamson 1987; Buttigieg 1995; Cox 1999) turned to the work of Antonio Gramsci who conceptualized civil society as part of the state itself, or, as he articulated it, the "state = civil society + political society," where civil society is responsible for manufacturing consent, and political society is responsible for the coercive mechanisms of management and control (1971, 253). Thus, for Gramsci, civil society is not an assemblage of autonomous actors distinguished from the state but signifies the realm where contesting ideas are produced and circulated and where intersubjective meanings informing people's sense of reality are manufactured (see also Bobbio 1988; Thomas 2009). Even as some civil society actors actively challenge the state's hegemonic project, most civil society actors help solidify consent for the state's project and thus help maintain the ruling group's leadership and control (Buttigieg 1995).

This formulation provides an important starting point for theorizing the current civil society wars that we are witnessing across the globe, where human rights

organizations critical of a state's rights-abusive laws and policies are attacked by mostly neoconservative civil society actors. But although Gramsci interrogated civil society actors operating solely within the state—except perhaps his discussion of the rotary clubs, YMCA, and Free Masonry—(Gramsci 1971, 286), today many civil society actors operate on a transnational level. Several international relations (IR) scholars have invoked Gramsci to make sense of transnational civil society (Cox 1983; Gill and Law 1989)—showing how transnational civil society actors help develop global governance—but other than Bob (2012, 2019), little time has been spent either describing or providing any kind of systemic analytic frame for making sense of the current wars taking place among civil society actors or interrogating the effects these wars have on the work of human rights organizations themselves. Examining the work of a range of civil society actors directed at strengthening Israel's hegemonic project as well as the reaction of some of these actors to the human rights reports accusing Israel of carrying out the crime of apartheid helps reveal some of the ways civil society actors more generally—beyond the Israeli context—contribute to systemic human rights violations.

ISRAEL AND THE APARTHEID ACCUSATION

In a 1965 policy paper written for the Palestine Liberation Organization, Fayez Sayegh (1965, 22) claimed that Zionism conceives itself in racial terms as a Jewish national movement, and this, he asserted, has led Israel to advance "racial self-segregation, racial exclusiveness, and racial supremacy." A decade later, the United Nations General Assembly (1975) adopted Resolution 3379, characterizing Zionism as "a form of racism and racial discrimination." The denunciation was dramatic, leading to strong reactions from Israel's allies, with the chief American United Nations delegate at the time, Daniel P. Moynihan, averring that the United States will "not acknowledge," "will not abide by," and will "never acquiesce" to "this infamous act" (Hofmann 1975, 1).

The "Zionism is racism" charge undoubtedly hurt Israel's reputation, but the accusation did not stick within the corridors of international power where Israel was still considered the only democracy in the Middle East. Nevertheless, Israel was determined to challenge the racist label and conditioned its participation in the 1991 Madrid Peace Conference upon the United Nations annulling the identification between Zionism and racism. The aspiration to initiate a peace process between Israelis and Palestinians and to reach a just solution based on land for peace pushed many member states to change their position and revoke Resolution 3379.²

The Oslo peace process, which superseded the Madrid Conference, ultimately circumvented the local Palestinian leadership (Said 2007). Israel and the Palestinians signed the Oslo Accords in September 1993, but as the years passed, it became clear that the so-called peace process would not lead to a just solution (Gordon 2008). Consequently, during the 2001 Durban World Conference against Racism, Palestinian

^{1.} United Nations General Assembly. 1975. "Resolution 3379." Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination. A/RES/3379 (XXX), 10 November.

^{2.} United Nations General Assembly, 1991, Elimination of Racism and Racial Discrimination, A/Res/46/86, 74th plenary, December 16, 1991, http://www.un.org/documents/ga/res/46/a46r086.htm.

civil society launched a global antiapartheid campaign to end "Israel's brand of apartheid" (Lennox 2009). Three years later, Palestinian and pro-Palestinian activists introduced Israeli Apartheid Week, organizing annual events across university campuses in Europe and North America, and then in 2005 about 170 Palestinian civil society organizations launched the Boycott, Divestment, and Sanctions (BDS) campaign inspired by the South African anti-Apartheid movement (Baconi 2021). These civil society initiatives sought to alter the lens through which the situation in Israel-Palestine was perceived in the international arena, from a conflict between two national movements to a settler colonial enterprise that had established an apartheid regime where one racial group dominates another.

This shift in perception began infiltrating United Nations bodies. Two years after the BDS campaign was launched, John Dugard (2007, 3), the United Nations special rapporteur on human rights in Palestine, introduced the apartheid accusation within the United Nations, but he limited the charge to the areas that Israel had occupied in 1967, maintaining that "elements of the occupation constitute forms of colonialism and of apartheid." This charge set the tone for many human rights bodies over the proceeding decade. As the years passed, numerous commentaries and articles making similar claims appeared in an array of media outlets, with some continuing to talk about apartheid in the occupied territories, others claiming that apartheid was "creeping" into Israel (Yiftachel 2009), and a few arguing that Israel was already a full-fledged apartheid regime (Abdelnour 2013). In 2011, the Russell Tribunal in Cape Town, an independent juridical panel of inquiry concluded that "Israel's rule over the Palestinian people, wherever they reside, collectively amounts to a single integrated regime of apartheid" (Al-Haq 2011).

In 2017, this accusation was formalized in a United Nations report. Writing at the behest of the Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia, a small organ within the United Nations, Richard Falk, a professor of international law and a former UN rapporteur on human rights for the Palestinian Territories, and Virginia Tilley, a political scientist at the University of Southern Illinois, accused Israel of carrying out the crime of apartheid in all the territories under its control, and not just those occupied in 1967, while even extending the accusation to Palestinian refugees living in the diaspora (Falk and Tilley 2017). The authors used the 1973 International Convention on the Suppression and Punishment of the Crime of Apartheid, which defines apartheid as "inhuman acts committed for the purpose of establishing and maintaining domination by one racial group of persons over any other racial group of persons and systematically oppressing them.³ They exposed how Israel has breached the Convention by putting in place a number of basic laws institutionalizing Israel's regime of racial discrimination against the Palestinian people, and then showed how these laws provide the legal basis upon which Israel carries out policies and practices that entrench Israeli-Jewish domination over indigenous Palestinians. The report also discloses how

^{3.} International Convention on the Suppression and Punishment of the Crime of Apartheid, Art. 2, 1973, G.A. res. 3068 (XXVIII), 28 U.N. GAOR Supp. (No. 30) at 75, U.N. Doc. A/9030 (1974), 1015 U.N.T.S. 243, entered into force July 18, 1976.

Israel has been carrying out "inhumane acts" on a widespread or systematic basis against Palestinians due to their ethnic and racial grouping.⁴

Given that NGOs and journalists have written literally millions of words about Israel's violation of human rights over the years, the contribution made by the Falk and Tilley report—as well as the ones that followed—was not in uncovering the discrete kinds of abuses to which Palestinians have been subjected. If they had simply done this, the reports would have failed to satisfy the requirements set out by the Apartheid Convention itself. Although it is sufficient to demonstrate the breach of specific legal provisions to show that a human right had been violated, in order to establish that a country is carrying out the crime of apartheid one has to demonstrate that the racial manifestations of domination are *institutional* and *systemic* and that they are carried out with *intention* or *purpose* (Falk and Tilley 2017, 9). Falk and Tilley's success in exposing the institutional and systemic nature of Israel's policies toward Palestinians as well as their intentional character rendered their report a watershed while distinguishing it from previous human rights reports.

Following its publication, Falk and Tilley were lambasted and personally excoriated. NGO Monitor claimed that the "two authors have long histories of anti-Israel activity." It described Falk as a "fringe 9/11 conspiracy theorist" and wrote that "Tilley has contributed articles to *Electronic Intifada*, a major online media outlet active in promoting antisemitism, extreme anti-Israel views, and propaganda" (NGO Monitor 2017, para. 2). Stephen Greenberg and Malcolm Hoenlein, the Chairman and CEO of the Conference of Presidents of Major American Jewish Organizations, exclaimed that "this latest outrage perpetrated against Israel by a UN body must not be allowed to stand," and described Falk and Rima Khalaf, the executive director of the Economic and Social Commission for Western Asia, as "serial purveyors of anti-Israel calumnies who abuse their official UN positions to launch unjustified and outrageous attacks on Israel" (Sugarman 2017, para. 8). In the UK, Richard Verber, Senior Vice President of the Board of Deputies of British Jews, slammed the UN report, calling it "a shameful exercise in distortion, delegitimization and propaganda" (*The Times of Israel* 2017, para. 1).

Although the UN Secretary-General António Guterres renounced the report and instructed its removal from the United Nations website (*The Times of Israel* and AFP 2017), Falk and Tilley had already managed to spark a discussion in the face of what Rafeef Ziadah (2021, para. 11) later described as an "orchestrated silencing campaign, which attempts to foreclose debate before it even begins." And indeed, two years later, a coalition of Palestinian organizations submitted a shadow report to the United Nations Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination, laying out the charge that Israel was perpetrating the crime of apartheid (Al Haq et al. 2019), and by 2021 the human rights organizations B'Tselem (2021) and Human Rights Watch (HRW) (2021) had published reports echoing the same accusation, followed in 2022 by Amnesty

^{4.} Inhumane acts according to the Apartheid Convention include torture; arbitrary arrest and illegal imprisonment; forcible transfer; and legislative and other measures calculated to prevent the full development of a racial group, in particular by denying them basic human rights and freedoms such as the right to work, the right to form recognized trade unions, the right to education, the right to leave and to return to their country, and the right to a nationality, as well as the right to freedom of movement and residence (International Convention on the Suppression, Art. 2).

International (henceforth, I refer to the five reports accusing Israel of carrying out the crime of apartheid as the "apartheid reports").⁵

These well-documented reports⁶ were also met with widespread opposition from an array of civil society actors. The tenor of all the attacks was, however, uncannily similar. NGO Monitor (2021a) blamed B'Tselem of using "anti-Semitic tropes" and euphemisms routinely marshalled by those who wish to destroy Israel. The American Jewish Committee (2021) noted that Human Rights Watch's "arguments are baseless and sometimes border on antisemitism," and The Institute for the Study of Global Antisemitism and Policy (2022, Flawed Report, para. 1) strongly rejected Amnesty International's report stating that it had been informed by "biased antisemitic tropes." These are just a few examples of the scores of attacks directed against these human rights groups by other civil society organizations located in Israel as well as North America and Europe. As with Falk and Tilley, in some instances, the reports' authors rather than the human rights organizations were assailed. Shurat HaDin (2019) sued Omar Shakir, the author of the HRW apartheid report, claiming that he supports the Palestinian Boycott, Divestment, Sanctions campaign. NGO Monitor (2021b) cast him as a terrorist sympathizer. The organization justified this charge by revealing that Shakir participated in an international conference hosted by Sabahattin Zaim University in Istanbul, whose organizers and sponsors are according to NGO Monitor "linked to various terror groups, including Hamas, Islamic Jihad, Hezbollah, and the Popular Front for the Liberation of Palestine" (para. 2).

This brief overview reveals that as one group of civil society organizations accuses Israel of committing the crime of apartheid, another group claims the reports published by the first group are riddled with empirical flaws and that the organizations and people behind them are either anti-Semitic or terrorist sympathizers. The two accusations are actually different, with the latter being more generalizable due to the link it draws to the global "war on terrorism" and the former being more specific to the case study tying, as it does, the state of Israel to the Holocaust. Much can be said about these reactions to the apartheid reports, and I return to this when discussing the different ways civil society actors have enabled apartheid, but first it is important to briefly describe how civil society actors feature in the apartheid reports.

THE APARTHEID REPORTS AND CIVIL SOCIETY

All of the apartheid reports focus on the legislative and executive branches of government, highlighting the laws, policies, and practices that enable the domination of one group over another. A number of civil society actors that deal with Palestinian

^{5.} In addition to the 1973 Apartheid Conventions and the 1998 Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court, pertinent prohibitions exist in Article 3 of International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, Article 55 of the Charter of the United Nations, Article 2 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, Article 26 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, and Article 2(2) of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, all of which are applicable to Israel.

^{6.} B'Tselem's (2021) is more a position paper than a report.

dispossession do, however, figure in the reports. Falk and Tilley, who spend time presenting the role of "private actors" in facilitating and bolstering apartheid, write,

The term apartheid is also used to describe racial discrimination where the main agent in imposing racial domination is the dominant racial group, whose members collectively generate the rules and norms that define race, enforce racial hierarchy and police racial boundaries. The primary enforcers of such systems are private, such as teachers, employers, real estate agents, loan officers and vigilante groups, but they also rely to varying degrees on administrative organs of the State, such as the police and a court system. It follows that maintaining these organs as compliant with the system becomes a core goal of private actors, because excluding dominated groups from meaningful voting rights that might alter that compliance is essential to maintaining the system. (Falk and Tilley 2017, 19–20).

"Social racism," they conclude, "doubtless plays a vital role in apartheid regimes, by providing popular support for designing and preserving the system, and by using informal methods (treating people with hostility and suspicion) to intimidate and silence subordinated groups" (Falk and Tilley 2017, 20). Yet, after noting that "private actors" are the "main agent in imposing racial domination" and that they are the "primary enforcers of such a system," they go on to explain why they do not focus or even analyze in any depth the contribution of private actors to the apartheid project. Social racism and institutionalized racism are interdependent, they claim, but the role of constitutional law distinguishes the two. Constitutional law can provide equal rights to the entire citizenry, the two authors explain, and when it does, the law offers an invaluable resource for people challenging discrimination at all levels of society. They accordingly intimate that because social racism would not amount to apartheid without the institutional dimension, they focus on discriminatory basic laws, regular laws, regulations, and policies adopted by the Israeli government. Much can be said about these claims and the limitations that come with the adoption of a legal lens when addressing social wrongs (Perugini and Gordon 2015), but here I will only underscore that the distinction between the social and institutional reproduces the distinction between civil society and the state and justifies the focus on the latter.

The four other reports follow their cue, and although the operations of a handful of civil society organizations are described in the reports—such as the work of the Jewish National Fund in expropriating Palestinian land or the settler NGO Ateret Cohanim in uprooting and dispossessing Palestinians in East Jerusalem—these organizations are not discussed in the recommendations as actors that should be held accountable. Such civil society actors are presented more as auxiliaries rather than a central piece of the apartheid puzzle. Moreover, none of the reports mention civil society actors that deploy lawfare and advocacy, and therefore there is no discussion about their contribution to apartheid nor is there any demand that they be held accountable. So although the

^{7.} Human Rights Watch (2021) and Amnesty International (2022) actually spend much time describing the role of the JNF and Ateret Cohanim in dispossessing Palestinians but do not demand accountability from these civil society actors in the recommendations.

apartheid reports meticulously show the ways in which Israel's governments have carried out the crime of apartheid through a series of laws and policies and even as they appear to be well aware that civil society actors play a role in enabling apartheid, they spend relatively little time describing and analyzing the contribution of civil society to the production, maintenance, and reinforcement of apartheid.

To be sure, the focus on laws, governmental policies, and practices reflects how international human rights law and associated conventions are formulated while also replicating and reinforcing the primary role ascribed to state sovereignty in international relations. Yet, international human rights law does leave room for interpretation, which could be used by human rights organizations to adopt a more holistic approach to the crime of apartheid, one that takes into account the role played by civil society. For instance, most of the crimes of apartheid as defined in Article 2 of the 1973 Convention refer to actions that could be associated with the government but are not necessarily government actions. Article 2 (d), for example, notes that the crime of apartheid also includes "Any measures including legislative measures, designed to divide the population along racial lines by the creation of separate reserves and ghettos for the members of a racial group or groups, the prohibition of mixed marriages among members of various racial groups, the expropriation of landed property belonging to a racial group or groups or to members thereof."8 As we will see below, the expropriation of Palestinian land is frequently carried out by civil society actors, and although I do not discuss it in this article mixed couples are monitored and at times punished by civil society actors (Gordon and Rottenberg 2014). Even when human rights organizations document the operations of these civil society actors (which is relatively rare) they continue to demand accountability from the government and refrain from making similar demands from civil society actors even as the latter play a constitutive role in the perpetration of violations.

One of the reasons why rights groups focus on states is because human rights law identifies states as both the major perpetrators of violations and as the parties with an obligation to protect those whose human rights have been violated (Perugini and Gordon 2015). This approach, as feminists (for example, Bunch 1990) and critical legal scholars (for example, Jochnick 1999) claimed in the 1990s, trapped human rights advocacy in a state-centric paradigm that ultimately blinkers human rights work. Scholars and activists consequently called on human rights organizations to broaden their purview beyond the state to include violations carried out by individuals and corporations and later by non-state armed groups. The assumptions informing these claims were that certain non-state actors can be major perpetrators of abuse, that some of these actors have inordinate power, and that therefore these actors need to be monitored and held accountable for their actions. Following these calls, human rights organizations began making demands on corporations, urging them to assume responsibility for human rights violations. For instance, Platform, a London-based NGO monitoring the oil and gas industry, has published reports accusing the Anglo-Dutch energy corporation Shell of paying government forces to attack, torture, and kill Nigerians living in the creeks and swamplands of the Niger Delta (Brock 2011). Drawing on this earlier scholarship and relatively recent changes in the remit of human

^{8.} International Convention, 1973.

rights NGOs, I propose that we need to broaden the paradigm informing human rights work even further.

Although a significant body of literature has analyzed the role played by national and transnational civil societies actors in shaping the way human rights are practiced in domestic settings (Risse, Ropp and Sikknik 1999; Lohne 2019), scholars focusing on human rights have carried out relatively little research on the activities of civil society actors that fight against human rights NGOs and human rights defenders and how these actors contribute to the violation of internationally recognized human rights. Highlighting the operation of these civil society actors will not only advance a more balanced analytical framework but may also propel human rights NGOs to widen their own conceptual framework so as to include the rights-abusive activities of civil society actors in their analysis and recommendations.

CRIMES OF APARTHEID AND CIVIL SOCIETY

An investigation of the civil society actors that have facilitated and enhanced Israel's crimes of apartheid reveals that some of the actors are based in Israel and others are based in North America and Europe. Their remit is extremely broad including streamlining education in a way that corresponds with the hegemonic project; enhancing state branding and cultural diplomacy so as to present Israel as a thriving liberal democracy; lobbying politicians, governments, and an array of public and private institutions; influencing public opinion through advocacy while also participating in the surveillance of different actors and social groups; taking part in land grabbing endeavors; suing activists, and, at times, even carrying out vigilante violence. Most of these actors have offices, an official charity status, paid staff, publications, websites, and a series of goals that they promote; a minority is made up of smaller and more informal groups of volunteers who launch social media campaigns or deploy violence in order to sow fear among Palestinians and their supporters (Friedman 2015). Although in a future project I intend to map the full spectrum of these actors and the networks they have created, an examination of some of the prominent modes of operation of pro-Israel civil society actors dealing with Palestinians accentuates three primary groups that center around a major strategy: those focusing on dispossession, those deploying lawfare, and those that use advocacy as their primary tool. In what follows, then, I briefly describe the operation of a number of actors in each group, showing how they bolster the apartheid regime.

Dispossession

Even before the state of Israel was established, Palestinians were dispossessed from their ancestral lands by Zionist organizations. Scholars have documented this chapter in the history of the Zionist movement, chronicling how three pre-state civil society actors —the World Zionist Organization (WZO), the Jewish National Fund (JNF), and the Jewish Agency—played a crucial role in preparing the grounds for the massive expropriation of land following the 1948 war. In *Records of Dispossession: Palestinian*

Refugee Property and the Arab-Israeli Conflict, Michael Fischbach (2003) reveals not only the central role played by the JNF in grabbing Palestinian land but also that, at times, the JNF rather than the government was the motor force of dispossession. This becomes apparent when one examines the activity of Yosef Weitz, who served as the director of the JNF's Land Development Division from 1932. In May 1948, Weitz proposed to the fledgling Israeli government that he be allowed to establish a "Transfer Committee" to investigate proactive ways in which Israel could prevent the return of hundreds of thousands of Palestinian refugees to their villages (Fischbach 2003, 12–13). Fischbach reports that although Weitz did not receive official cabinet approval to operate, he went ahead and formed the committee and in June and July 1948 instructed his JNF employees to destroy several abandoned Palestinian villages from the Gaza region in the south to Acre in the north. In this way, Fischbach concludes, the JNF set the stage for the destruction of hundreds of Palestinian villages and the expropriation of millions of dunam from their Palestinian owners (14).

Over the years, the JNF has continued to play a crucial role in Palestinian dispossession and in the institutionalization of segregation between Jews and Palestinians and has used its charity status in numerous countries around the globe to raise tax-free funds to accomplish its goals. It has, for example, collected hundreds of millions of dollars for planting forests—most recently in the Negev region—in order to prevent Palestinians from accessing their agricultural lands (Bishara 2018). It has simultaneously created a subsidiary, Himanuta, to purchase Palestinian houses for Jewish settlers in occupied East Jerusalem and the West Bank (Shezaf 2021). As several historians have shown, one cannot really understand the dispossession of Palestinians within Israel's 1948 borders and in the areas it occupied in 1967 without taking into account the central role played by the JNF (Morris 1987; Pappe 2007). Crucially, the JNF has helped produce a certain common sense around different forms of Palestinian dispossession while also serving as a harbinger of several civil society organizations that set out to dispossess Palestinians. The apartheid reports, as noted, describe the JNF but do not treat it as an actor accountable to human rights law, and when they mention some of the other civil society groups that have played a role in the dispossession of Palestinians, they do so only in passing. Here I briefly describe two other prominent civil society actors—Regavim and El-Ad—that enhance dispossession and enable apartheid.

Regavim (Hebrew for "mounds of earth") was established in 2005 following the evacuation of Jewish settlers from the Gaza Strip. According to its website, its goals is to "prevent illegal seizure of state land, and to protect the rule of law and clean government in matters pertaining to land-use policy in the State of Israel" (Regavim n.d., About Us). In other words, its mandate is to ensure that the government continue to fulfill a central component of the Zionist hegemonic project, including the "Judaization of land" (Falah 1989; Cohen and Gordon 2018). In a previous research project, Nicola Perugini and I (Perugini and Gordon 2015) showed how Regavim has adopted a series of strategies to help Judaize land including the ongoing surveillance of land, monitoring Palestinian development, and filing scores of petitions to Israel's High Court of Justice and other courts so that they, in turn, will instruct the executive branch to evict Palestinians from their lands or demolish their homes.

Significantly, in its High Court petitions the organization uses liberal law enforcement arguments and strategies to evict Palestinians from land. In some instances,

Regavim rides on existing eviction orders that had already been issued by the Court against Palestinians. Monitoring which of these orders is still pending, it petitions the Court, asking that it instruct the Israeli government to implement the Court's orders. The cases are constructed with the help of Regavim's "area managers" who monitor through, inter alia, aerial photos and satellite technology—Palestinian development across space (Perugini and Gordon 2015). At the time of writing, Regavim had just filed a petition asking the High Court to instruct the government to evict close to 200 hundred Bedouin residents of Khan al-Ahmar, located a few kilometers east of Jerusalem, to make room for the expansion of a nearby Jewish settlement, thus making it easier for Israel to annex the area (Dokov 2022). In other circumstances, Regavim does not build on pending legal orders but submits its own petitions for demolitions and law enforcement. In these cases, liberal law is also the primary instrument. In a 2018 petition submitted to the High Court of Justice against the Israel Land Authority, Regavim successfully argued that the Authority must evict Palestinians and demolish the structures they had built on state land adjacent to the village Romat Al Hayb located in Israel's northern district. According to its website, in 2022 it submitted 19 petitions of this kind (Regavim 2022).

Another civil society organization heavily involved in the dispossession of Palestinians is El-Ad, a name formed from Hebrew letters that stand for "to the City of David." In 1998, the Israel Nature and National Parks Protection Authority and the Jerusalem Municipality hired El-Ad as a subcontractor to run "The City of David," a national park located in Silwan, a Palestinian neighborhood in East Jerusalem. The park is located in occupied East Jerusalem and encompasses nearly all of the Wadi Hilwa neighborhood in Silwan, south of the Old City walls. Wadi Hilwa is home to approximately 4,000 Palestinian residents who live in more than 700 residential units in over 250 buildings (B'Tselem 2014). After receiving government funding and a permit to carry out archaeological excavations in the area, El-Ad outsourced that work to a governmental agency, the Israel Antiquities Authority, and began using archaeology to uproot Palestinians from the East Jerusalem neighborhood (Emek Shaveh 2013a).

Raising millions of dollars primarily, from donors in North America (Blau and Hasson 2016), El-Ad's objective is to excavate Jewish heritage in East Jerusalem (ignoring for example layers that reveal hundreds of years of Muslim rule) through seemingly benign archaeological practices that seek to strengthen "the Jewish bond to Jerusalem" (Guidestar 2022). In this way, this civil society organization not only erases Palestinian history but also deploys archaeology and preservation to dramatically restrict the development needs of the neighborhood's indigenous Palestinian population (Emek Shaveh 2013b; for an analysis of Israel's use of archaeology to advance settler colonialism, see El-Haj 2008). And although it introduces these restrictions, together with other civil society organizations it has arranged for 60 Jewish settler families, totaling some 300 individuals, to move into the neighborhood (B'Tselem 2014). Even this brief description of the City of David archaeological site that was created by El-Ad with the help of the Antiquities Authority in the very heart of a Palestinian neighborhood reveals the multilayered relations between civil society actors and government agencies, where the workings of one arm cannot really be understood

^{9.} Regavim vs. Israel Land Authority, HCJ 18/3455 (2018).

without taking into account the operation of the other arm. By so doing it underscores just how limited the human rights lens of center-staging government actors is while simultaneously laying bare how dispossession can be carried out by designating an area as a national park and by using preservation requirements.

Due to lack of space, I cannot delve deeper into the different ways civil society organizations operate to dispossess Palestinians. I will note, however, that the Gramscian distinction between civil society that is responsible for persuasion and manufacturing consent and political society or government that is responsible for the coercive elements of the state does not appear to capture the full spectrum of the operations carried out by civil society. The case study suggests that the distribution of labor between civil society and political society is much more complex and, probably even more importantly, that the distinction between persuasion and coercion is often artificial and does not reflect the reality on the ground where the two are operationalized at the same time and often by the same actor. Before returning to this observation, I turn to examine the two other forms of intervention carried out by civil society organizations.

Lawfare

A bird's eye of the civil society actors defending Israel from the apartheid accusation reveals that a number of organizations have adopted direct litigation as their preferred method. These organizations have become experts in lawfare, a term that combines the words law and warfare and is defined as the use of law for realizing military objectives. Originally lawfare was used to describe the use of universal jurisdiction to file suits against western military officers by alleging that their forces had wrongfully killed civilians during military operations (Dunlap 2008). In the context of Israel/Palestine the term has been deployed by Israel and its allies to criticize organizations and individuals that submit petitions primarily in European courts against generals or politicians who allegedly committed war crimes or crimes against humanity against Palestinians (Dunlap 2009).

In the past several years, however, civil society organizations are using a similar strategy by suing Israel's critics in national courts, ranging from human rights organizations and their staff through cultural influencers to grassroots antiapartheid activists. UK Lawyers for Israel, the International Legal Forum, the Zionist Advocacy Center, and Shurat HaDin are among the prominent civil society actors who have deployed direct litigation to protect Israel. Below I describe the operations of one of these actors. However, before I do, it is important to note that I use lawfare to denote an additional (if related) phenomenon from the one discussed in the literature—namely, as a heuristic term to describe civil society actors' attempt to introduce new laws directed at delegitimizing basic human rights or forms of mobilization against human rights violations. One actor at the forefront of this form of lawfare is the American Legislative Exchange Council (ALEC; Hertel-Fernandez 2019), which, among its many endeavors, has taken upon itself to introduce a slew of laws in the United States that shield Israel from Palestinian-led efforts to mobilize against the crime of apartheid (The Center for Constitutional Rights et al. 2021). ALEC is particularly interesting in the context of

this study since it is a US-based organization without apparent ties to Israel and thus helps expose the kind of transnational networks civil society wars help constitute.¹⁰

Founded in 1973 by Paul Weyrich (whom I quote at the beginning of this article) and two other conservative politicians, ALEC claims that it is currently "America's largest nonpartisan, voluntary membership organization of state legislators dedicated to the principles of limited government, free markets and federalism" (ALEC n.d., About ALEC). Indeed, over the years it has become a "highly effective incubator and platform for spreading a broad swath of corporate and conservative policies," boasting a membership of up to a third of all state legislators and several hundred corporations (The Center for Constitutional Rights et al. 2021, 6). Using its platform, ALEC circulates prefabricated draft laws among its lawmakers who commit to advancing the draft laws within state legislatures across the country. The laws it advances, as Alexander Hertel-Fernandez (2019) points out, can be roughly divided into two kinds: laws that promote corporate interests, often by enhancing deregulation and corporate profit, and laws that foster a conservative agenda, such as pro-life legislation and voter ID laws. The first kind of laws help fund the second kind, as ALEC's corporate members pay considerable dues to the organization in order to ensure that ALEC lawmakers put forward the legislation in which they have a vested interest. In a sense, ALEC sells state lawmakers to corporations, and this enables it to fund social issues laws. As a coalition of civil society groups explains in a December 2021 report called Alec Attacks: "where ALEC saw a new and much needed revenue stream, corporate executives across the country saw an untapped network of political influence" (The Center for Constitutional Rights et al. 2021, 12).11

ALEC joined the effort to protect Israel from antiapartheid mobilization—particularly the call of 170 Palestinian civil society organizations to use boycott, divestment, and sanctions in order to pressure Israel to end its brand of apartheid¹²—due to its right-wing evangelical commitments. Its involvement appears to have begun in 2014 when the Jewish United Fund, a civil society organization that describes itself as "one of the largest humanitarian organizations in the [United States]" started working closely with lawmakers in Illinois to introduce legislation that would render it illegal to support BDS (Jewish United Fund n.d.). The idea to introduce such legislation emerged from the Israeli government following the growing appeal of the BDS movement on campuses and among civil society organizations in the US and Europe and its conception within Israel as an existential threat to the regime (White 2020).¹³ ALEC

^{10.} For similar networks in a different context see Rao (2014).

^{11.} The report Alec Attacks (The Center for Constitutional Rights, 2021) is an outlier in the context of this article, exemplifying how civil rights organizations (as opposed to human rights organizations) spend time and resources to expose the contribution of a civil society actor to the violation of basic rights.

^{12.} The Palestinian civil society organizations that initiated the call have urged the international community to adopt BDS until Israel meets its obligations under international law by "(1) ending its occupation and colonization of all Arab lands and dismantling the [Separation] Wall; (2) recognizing the fundamental rights of the Arab-Palestinian citizens of Israel to full equality; and (3) respecting, protecting and promoting the rights of Palestinian refugees to return to their homes and properties as stipulated in UN resolution 194" (BDS 2005, para. 8)

^{13.} Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu characterized BDS as one of three critical threats to Israel, "alongside Iran's nuclear programme and the proliferation of rockets and missiles in Gaza and Lebanon" (Thrall 2018, para. 32).



FIGURE 1. Anti-BDS legislation.

Source: Palestine Legal https://legislation.palestinelegal.org/.

initially joined The Jewish United Fund, but not long after took the reins and led the efforts across the US. If in May 2015, the Illinois state legislature unanimously passed the first state law that explicitly punishes those who advocate BDS in support of Palestinian rights, by December ALEC introduced two anti-BDS measures as potential model legislation at the annual ALEC summit it organizes for its lawmakers. Since then, 260 (copy paste) bills targeting boycotts and advocacy of Palestinian rights have been introduced across the United States. Twenty-three percent have successfully passed, which means that 34 states now have anti-BDS legislation in effect (see Figure 1).

The goal of these anti-BDS laws is to prevent civil society groups and individuals from expressing solidarity with Palestinians living under apartheid as well as to punish activists, civil society organizations, and corporate actors that actively support the antiapartheid campaign. Significantly some of the processes leading to the legislation of these bills can be taken out of a liberal democracy textbook about the ways citizens can participate in influencing political decisions that affect their lives. What we witness here, however, is how a foreign government (Israel) influences the agenda of an American civil society group and how corporate funding is then used to enhance the agenda of this foreign country. ¹⁶

^{14.} According to *Alec Attack*, the "law established a blacklist of foreign companies that engage in a boycott of Israel, and divested public employees' pension funds from those companies. Governor Bruce Rauner signed the bill into law in July of that year" (The Center for Constitutional Rights et al. 2021, 34).

^{15.} Simultaneously, in Israel the Kohelet Policy Forum, which is funded by two billionaires from the United States, uses strategies developed by ALEC to enhance rights-abusive legislation.

^{16.} Ironically, one of the claims made by right-wing civil society organizations in Israel against local human rights organizations is that they too are influenced by foreign, mostly European, governments.

While one group of actors introduces legislation that prevents nonviolent forms of activism—adopted and developed by Palestinian civil society organizations—against apartheid, another group of actors sues individuals and organizations that are actively engaged against the systemic violation of Palestinian rights. These actors have developed an arsenal of legal strategies, using "soft law" such as complaints to regulatory bodies as well as strategic lawsuits against public participation and tort claims. Their targets include Human Rights Watch, Oxfam, Christian Aid, the New Israel Fund, and the Carter Center (to name a few), as well as human rights defenders and other social justice activists.

A primary actor in this group is Shurat HaDin: Israel Law Center, which describes itself in the following manner: "We are dedicated to protecting the State of Israel. By defending against lawfare suits, fighting academic and economic boycotts, and challenging those who seek to delegitimize the Jewish State, Shurat HaDin is utilizing court systems around the world to go on the legal offensive against Israel's enemies" (Shurat HaDin n.d., About Us). Putting to test a new Israeli antiboycott law after New Zealand singer Lorde cancelled an announced Tel Aviv performance, Shurat HaDin successfully sued two antiapartheid activists in an Israeli court because they had published an open letter urging Lorde to heed the Palestinian call to boycott Israel (Abu-Shanab 2017; Shurat HaDin 2018). The organization also won a High Court of Justice appeal against Human Rights Watch researcher Omar Shakir, in which it asked the government to revoke his working visa due to his prior support for the Palestinian Boycott, Divestment and Sanctions campaign (Shurat HaDin 2019a). Following the ruling, Shurat HaDin's founder Nitsana Darshan-Leitner stated that "Shakir is the one who pushed Airbnb to delist the Jewish homes in the [West Bank] and even took pride in having the hosting platform comply with his dictates. Now that the High Court has ruled Omar Shakir is grossly biased, HRW has now [sic] lost all its credibility in the Israeli-Arab conflict. They ought to shut down their offices here and stay out of this region" (2019a, para. 4).

Shurat HaDin (2019b) also regularly operates outside of Israel and succeeded in closing the Jewish Voice for Just Peace in the Middle East's account with the German Bank für Sozialwirtschaft in Cologne Germany after warning the bank that its association with "the radical anti-Israel Jewish Voice for Peace in the United States, as well as an integral part of the anti-Semitic BDS movement" (para. 2) exposed its officers to potential criminal and civil liability under the United States Antiterrorism Act. In a similar vein, the organization filed a legal complaint with the IRS against the Presbyterian Church USA seeking to revoke the Church's tax-free status because it supports the Palestinian BDS movement and had divested \$21 million worth of shares from corporations complicit in Israeli human rights violations, such as in Caterpillar, Hewlett-Packard, and Motorola Solutions (Shurat HaDin 2014).

Both examples—legislating bills and filing lawsuits—offer instances of civil society actors marshalling liberal law to help shield a regime which the most prominent human rights organizations across the globe have accused of carrying out the crime of apartheid. They highlight the interdependency between the rights-abusive laws and government policies, on one hand, and the workings of civil society, on the other. Consequently, any attempt to explain Israeli apartheid and to outline those responsible for human rights abuses without investigating the contribution of civil society actors is necessarily blinkered.

Advocacy

If JNF and Regavim enable Israeli apartheid through the dispossession of Palestinian land and the creation of Jewish-only settlements, ALEC, through the mobilization of state legislatures, introduces laws that shield Israel from BDS and Shurat HaDin files lawsuits against Israel's critics, all in order to buttress the country's hegemonic project. Alongside these actors, there is an assemblage of other civil society organizations that have taken upon themselves the role of shielding Israel from the apartheid charge by framing those who make it as anti-Semites, terrorists or people harboring such critics. Their targets include Palestinian farmers, human rights NGOs, university staff and students in Israel, the Palestinian territories and abroad, private and governmental donors, news outlets and social media platforms, politicians, public intellectuals and grassroots activists, civil society actors, and an array of cultural influencers—from pop singers and movie stars to super models. This is by far the largest group of apartheid enablers, with scores of organizations dispersed primarily in Israel, North America, and Europe. ¹⁷ Their objective is to produce a chill effect and ultimately delegitimize those who are harshly critical of Israel in order to sustain and (re)produce Israel's image as a liberal democracy. And while they target governments, news networks, and, more recently, corporations such as Ben & Jerry's Ice Cream and media platforms like Facebook, the vast majority of their targets are themselves civil society actors, cultural influencers, and grassroots activists who support the Palestinian struggle for self-determination.

This cluster of advocacy actors includes organizations such as NGO Monitor, Im Tirzu, Board of Deputies of British Jews, UN Watch, Stand With US, and the Anti-Defamation Leagues (to name a few). Here I focus on NGO Monitor, outlining its threefold strategy: which begins with surveying, mapping out, and monitoring the major actors supporting Palestinian liberation; then moves to frame these actors as associating with terrorists and/or as anti-Semitic; and, finally, it targets donors and policy makers, urging them to stop the supply line or be outed as funding "terrorists" and "anti-Semites." In this way it helps define and police the borders of legitimate debate about Israel, names and punishes anyone who transgresses these borders, and sows fear among those who might consider transgressing.

After mapping the civil society field, NGO Monitor creates portfolios of human rights and other organizations critical of Israel, which it then publishes as reports and passes on to an array of governmental bodies, donors, and other pro-Israel civil society actors both in Israel and abroad. Currently it has portfolios of 228 civil society actors on its website (NGO Monitor n.d. a), 32 private funders like Christian Aid and Open Society Foundation (NGO Monitor n.d. b), alongside 20 government funders including the different agencies within each country that fund the suspected actors (NGO Monitor n.d. c). In the portfolios, NGO Monitor scrutinizes each organization's publications, donors and in several cases (particularly with respect to Palestinian

^{17.} To get a sense of which actors belong to this group, see the 145 organizations that signed the open letter to Facebook asking it to adopt the IHRA definition of antisemitism online at https://www.stopantisemitism.org/open-letter-to-fb/.

organizations) it monitors the organization's staff members primarily by mining social media activities on Facebook, twitter, and other platforms and by examining whether they were indicted by the Israeli military court (whose conviction rate is 99 percent). A military court conviction or Facebook post are sufficient to render, in NGO Monitor's eyes, staff members of Palestinian civil society organizations terrorists or terrorist sympathizers and is then used to delegitimize both the person and the organization he or she work for.

This is the strategy NGO Monitor (2022c) used when creating portfolios of six Palestinian civil society organizations that were later designated by the Israeli government as terrorist organizations despite criticism voiced by several EU governments and the Biden Administration that the proof provided against these organizations did not stand up to scrutiny (Government of the Netherlands 2022). It is important to note that these six civil society actors are either human rights organizations that channel information to the outside world about violations taking place in the West Bank or humanitarian organizations that help Palestinians retain their lands. In other words, the effort to delegitimize these actors can be understood as an effort to delegitimize nonviolent resistance to Israeli rule.

Elsewhere I have analyzed NGO Monitor's work showing how the organization uses textbook democratic practices—such as raising issues in the public sphere and lobbying legislators and decision makers—to brand local and transnational human rights organizations as a national threat that needs to be restrained (Gordon 2014). I also showed how the construction of human rights as a security threat has been carried out not in order to reject human rights tout court but in order to curb what neoconservative groups define as a particular "political" application of human rights.

Although my previous study focused on how NGO Monitor and other organizations harnessed "the war on terrorism" discourse to brand human rights activists as terrorists and terrorist sympathizers, in the past few years there has been similar emphasis on antisemitism primarily following the 2016 adoption of the International Holocaust Remembrance Alliance "working definition of antisemitism," which equates forms of anti-Zionism with anti-Semitism (Jewish Voices for Peace 2017). As numerous commentators and organizations have claimed, this definition has become a tool of choice for so-called pro-Israel organizations because it shifts the meaning of anti-Semitism from its traditional focus on hatred of Jews per se—the idea that Jews are naturally inferior and/or evil, or a belief in worldwide Jewish-led conspiracies or Jewish control of capitalism, or some combination thereof—to one based largely and, it seems, most importantly, on how critical one is toward Israel's apartheid regime (Gould 2020). The definition provides eleven examples of contemporary manifestations of anti-Semitism, seven of which refer to the State of Israel, thus rendering critique of the state as potentially anti-Semitic. One example of anti-Semitism is the claim "that the existence of the State of Israel is a racist endeavor" (International Holocaust Remembrance Alliance n.d., § 2, bullet 7), and another involves the requirement that Israel behave in a way "not expected or demanded of any other democratic nation" (§ 2, bullet 8). Debating whether Israel, as a self-proclaimed lewish state, is "a racist endeavor" or a "democratic nation" can be sufficient evidence to brand a person or a civil society organization an anti-Semite.

In a July 2022 report (NGO Monitor 2022b) entitled "Al-Haq's Antisemitic Submission to the UN's Permanent COI," NGO Monitor writes that the "Palestinian NGO Al-Haq, along with 90 cosignatories, submitted a flagrantly antisemitic report to the UN Human Rights Council UNHRC's permanent 'Independent International Commission of Inquiry on the Occupied Palestinian Territory, including East Jerusalem, and in Israel' (COI)." The submission, NGO Monitor continues, "presents a blatantly false historical account, denying Israel's right to exist and denying the Jewish people their right to sovereign equality. In this respect, Al-Haq and the other NGOs contravene the IHRA Working Definition of Antisemitism, specifically its identification of 'Denying the Jewish people their right to self-determination, e.g., by claiming that the existence of a State of Israel is a racist endeavor' as antisemitic" (NGO Monitor 2022b, 1).

After chronicling which of the signatories of this submission has received EU funding, NGO Monitor provides a series of quotes from the report submitted by the Palestinian human rights organization as examples of antisemitism. These include

- "The 1948 Territory refers to the territory of the settler-colonial State of Israel, established by
 the displacement and dispossession of the vast majority (around 80 percent) of the indigenous
 Palestinian people during the Nakba and the maintenance of a settler colonial and apartheid
 regime over the Palestinian people since its creation."
- "The Palestinian people argued that the incorporation of the Balfour Declaration was illegal."
- "The partition of Palestine, as it stood at that time, violated sacrosanct principles of international law" (NGO Monitor 2022b, emphasis in the original).

These quotes are meant to convince the reader that Al Haq is anti-Semitic because it depicts Israel as an "inherently illegal enterprise," which according to the IHRA definition can be construed as anti-Semitic (NGO Monitor 2022b). A similar strategy was adopted by NGO Monitor after the publication of the apartheid reports. Under the heading Amnesty International it writes, "Amnesty is a leader of a network of NGOs that promote artificial and manufactured definitions of apartheid to extend the ongoing campaigns that seek to delegitimize and demonize Israel" (NGO Monitor 2022a). In an April 2022 report titled "Amnesty International's Cruel Assault on Israel: Systematic Lies, Errors, Omissions & Double Standards," NGO Monitor writes that Amnesty "liberally uses the term 'Jewish domination' to refer to Israel's policies (in fact 'domination' appears in the report subtitle which is then copied on every page of the report), a concept, which along with charges of wholesale theft of land and property, that directly evokes antisemitic tropes of Jews seeking to wield power over others" (Aizenberg 2022, 5).

Similar accusations of anti-Semitism have also been harnessed against Human Rights Watch, B'Tselem and numerous other actors. Once a report about a civil society organization is published—ostensibly documenting its association with terrorists or its "anti-Semitic" tendencies—NGO Monitor proceeds to send it to government officials, journalists, and donors. NGO Monitor regularly lobby's politicians in both Israel and the EU, demanding, among other things, that they defund the pro-Palestine civil society organizations. Meanwhile, UK Lawyers for Israel has used allegations of terrorism and antisemitism brought forth by NGO Monitor against specific Palestinian and pro-Palestinian civil society actors to call on banks and funding platforms—like

PayPal and BT's My Donate—to deplatform the organizations. ¹⁸ Cases in point include UK Lawyers for Israel's (UKLFI) initial success in preventing Defense for Children International Palestine (DCI-P) from receiving foreign currency donations by bank transfers from Citibank and Arab Bank PLC, and its campaign to discontinue the ability of UK Charity War on Want from receiving donations through PayPal (UKLFI 2018a, 2018b).

These strategies are extremely effective, as once those who support the Palestinian demand for self-determination are accused of being terrorists and/or antisemites, they are forced to spend considerable time and resources defending themselves and their organizations rather than concentrating all of their resources on the antiapartheid struggle. One human rights lawyer told me that if once 90 percent of the files in his office were dedicated to violations perpetrated by Israeli authorities, currently 40 percent of the files involve human rights defenders who have been accused by civil society groups of anti-Semitism or terrorism.¹⁹ The message is clear: if you join the antiapartheid camp, you will be targeted, cast as enemy, and framed as illegitimate, and you will have to spend considerable time and resources defending yourself.

CONCLUSION

This cursory description begins to lay bare the increasingly complex role local and transnational civil society networks play in bolstering domestic hegemonic projects that violate human rights. Although a more in-depth investigation is needed to map the field, make sense of the multifaceted relations within it and understand the gamut of strategies that are deployed as well as their specific objectives, a few conclusions can already be drawn from the analysis. Some of these are specific to the case study, whereas others appear to have more general implications. In the remaining space, I briefly highlight three observations, the first relating to liberalism, the second to the consent/coercion bifurcation, and the third involves the human rights lens.

First, one aspect of these wars that is particularly fascinating—and transcends the Israeli case—is that liberalism is the ultimate reference point used by both sides of Israel's civil society wars. Indeed, both camps are invested in situating Israel in relation to a liberal imagination. The pro-Palestinian and human rights organizations seek to show that Israel is not a liberal regime, whereas the pro-Israel camp that champions the domination of one racial group over another is invested in portraying the regime as a liberal democracy, albeit a Jewish one; the latter's objective is to ensure that Israel will continue to be imagined as a liberal regime and one of the ways this goal is achieved is by presenting Israel's critics as illiberal: anti-Semites, terrorists, or sympathizers of these groups. Moreover, the case study reveals how liberal strategies can be and have been used to enhance and shield an illiberal apartheid regime.²⁰

^{18.} UKLI (2018b) thanks NGO Monitor for information that it used when applying to deplatform Palestinian civil society actors.

^{19.} Interview with Michael Sfard November 4, 2021.

^{20.} This will not necessarily come as a surprise to critical legal scholars or students of liberalism who have shown how liberalism's celebration of nondomination can be practiced by violating indigenous populations, as seen in John Locke's writings where individual sovereignty is intricately tied to native

There is, however, another move that has received less scholarly attention—namely, the effort of civil society actors to undo the distinction between apartheid and liberalism by defending and helping to produce the image of (apartheid) Israel as liberal. Put differently, the struggle between the two camps can be framed as a struggle over the character and meaning of democracy, where the pro-Israel actors lay claim to a form of liberal democracy that permits one ethnic group to dominate other ethnic groups. The fascination with the liberal/racial domination conjuncture is surely not unique to Israel and can be identified in numerous countries across the globe. Indeed, more research needs to be carried out about the production of this conjuncture and the kinds of relations it helps cement between, on one hand, governments, politicians, and journalists who are captivated by and invested in this ideological formation particularly in light of the increasing movement of refugee populations across political borders and, on the other hand, civil society actors that help produce, circulate, and shield this ideological formation with the objective of legitimizing a form of democracy in which one ethnic, racial, or religious group dominates other groups.

Second, and as mentioned above, the analysis of civil society organizations problematizes Gramsci's distinction between coercion and persuasion and the distribution of labor within the state, where certain actors are responsible for coercion and others for manufacturing consent. Civil society, Gramsci (1971, 242) wrote in the *Notebooks*, "operates without 'sanctions' or compulsory 'obligations', but nevertheless exerts a collective pressure and obtains objective results in the form of an evolution of customs, ways of thinking and acting, morality, etc." Although the role of civil society is certainly to bolster the hegemonic project by modifying people's habits, will, and convictions to conform with the directives and objectives set forth by the project (Gramsci 1971, 266), such actors, as the above analysis documents, also take part in the employment of sanctions and compulsory obligations to bolster the hegemonic project—as when they dispossess Palestinians or convince funding platforms to remove pro-Palestinian organizations.

At the same time, the case study highlights and seems to corroborate Gramsci's claim that hegemony—understood following Peter Thomas (2009) as a political strategy—is exercised over allied groups and domination over political adversaries and that this duality is often sustained within a single state. This is directly connected to the notion of a liberal apartheid regime espoused by the civil society organizations and an array of governments, where certain groups within a given state are managed by manufacturing consent through the allocation of rights and privileges and other groups

dispossession (Locke 2014, particularly chap. 5). This duality has informed US history where the pursuit of liberal freedom, as Elisabeth Anker (2021, 4) points out, "has legitimated democratic revolution, slave emancipation, labor organizing, and social justice movements for gender, sexual, and racial equality, but it has also legitimated slavery, indigenous dispossession, environmental destruction, sex and gender oppression, and the violent machinations of a 'free' market that enable the powerful few to accumulate vast wealth amid widespread poverty and homelessness." Thus, on one hand, the case study serves to provide yet another example of how practices of domination, oppression, and exclusion can be enhanced and protected through the invocation of liberal practices and ideology (Brown 1995; Douzinas 2007; Kotef 2015), but it also importantly highlights the prominent role civil society actors play in such processes.

^{21.} He further writes, "the State does have and request consent, but it also 'educates' this consent, by means of the political and syndical associations; these, however, are private organisms, left to the private initiative of the ruling class" (1971, 259).

are managed and controlled primarily through coercion and forms of domination. The above analysis contributes to this insight by highlighting that civil society actors play a prominent role not only in producing consent but also in enabling the domination of the adversary groups.

All of this leads directly to my third claim, the one I have gestured to throughout this article—namely, that if human rights organizations are interested in the processes that lead to violations and the actors responsible for the abuses, they need to expand their remit and to begin investigating the contribution of civil society actors to the perpetuation of social wrongs. When human rights groups assess and decry social wrongs, they focus almost exclusively on rights-abusive laws, policies, and practices adopted and promulgated by the state's legislative and executive branches, yet they fail to consider the contribution of civil society actors to human rights abuses. Shedding light on the ever increasing role civil society actors play in the twenty-first century and the mechanisms they deploy in enabling state crimes—such as native dispossession, lawfare, and advocacy—not only adds an important dimension to the conceptual frame for understanding how states get away with egregious violations—one currently missing in the critical literature on the efficacy of human rights (Douzinas 2007; Hopgood 2013) —but also offers a much more complex understanding of the processes that facilitate systemic human rights violations, which is a necessary step in actually addressing and redressing these wrongs. Put differently, one cannot really understand how Israeli apartheid ticks without taking into account the contribution of civil society actors, which would necessarily include interrogating the local and transnational networks they create, the different strategies they deploy, and the specific (antisemitic branding) versus general (terrorist branding) accusations they level against human rights defenders. If the goal of human rights organizations is to challenge systemic and institutional forms of abuse, that are also considered crimes against humanity, then they need to investigate this group of apartheid enablers and demand that they too be held accountable. By extending the way we think about the identity of perpetrators and targets of abuse, this new conceptual frame can potentially change the dominant conception of what counts as a violation as well as strategies that lead to violations, thus transforming our conception of accountability and how we can be more effective in holding actors accountable.

REFERENCES

Abdelnour, Samer. 2013. Beyond South Africa: Understanding Israeli Apartheid [Policy brief]. Washington DC: Al Shabaka.

Abu-Shanab, Nadia, and Justine Sachs. 2017. "Dear Lorde, Here's Why We're Urging You Not to Play Israel." *The Spin Off*, December 21, 2107. https://thespinoff.co.nz/society/21-12-2017/dear-lorde-heres-why-were-urging-you-not-to-play-israel.

Adamson, Walter. 1987. "Gramsci and the Politics of Civil Society." *Praxis International* 7, no. 3–4: 320–39.

Aizenberg, Salo. 2022. Amnesty International's Cruel Assault on Israel: Systematic Lies, Errors, Omissions & Double Standards in Amnesty's Apartheid Report. Jerusalem: NGO Monitor.

Al-Haq. 2011. The Russell Tribunal on Palestine, Cape Town Session: Summary of Findings. November 7, 2011. https://www.alhaq.org/advocacy/6968.html.

- ——Law in the Service of Man, BADIL Resource Center for Palestinian Residency and Refugee Rights, the Palestinian Center for Human Rights, Al Mezan Centre for Human Rights, Addameer Prisoner Support and Human Rights Association, the Civic Coalition for Palestinian Rights in Jerusalem, the Cairo Institute for Human Rights Studies, et al. 2019. Joint Parallel Report to the United Nations Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination on Israel's Seventeenth to Nineteenth Periodic Reports, 100th Session, November 10. Geneva: Housing and Land Rights Network.
- American Legislative Exchange Council (ALEC). n.d. "About ALEC." https://alec.org/about/.
- Amnesty International. 2022. Israel's Apartheid against Palestinians: Cruel System of Domination and Crime against Humanity. February 1, 2022. https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/02/israels-apartheid-against-palestinians-a-cruel-system-of-domination-and-a-crime-against-humanity/.
- Anker, Elisabeth R. 2021. Ugly Freedoms. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Baconi, Tareq. 2021. "What Apartheid Means for Israel." The New York Review, November 5, 2021.
 BDS (Boycott, Divestment, and Sanctions). 2005. "Palestinian Civil Society Call for BDS." July 9, 2005. https://bdsmovement.net/call.
- Berman, Sheri. 1997. "Civil Society and the Collapse of the Weimar Republic." World Politics 49: 401–29.
- Bishara, Suhad. 2018. "The Jewish National Fund." In *The Palestinians in Israel*, edited by Nadim N. Rouhana and Areej Sabbagh-Khoury, 59–72. Haifa: Mada al-Carmel.
- Blau, Uri, and Nir Hasson. 2016. "Right-Wing Israeli Group Elad Received Millions from Shadowy Private Donors." *Ha'aretz*, March 6, 2016.
- Bob, Clifford. 2012. The Global Right Wing and the Clash of World Politics. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- —. 2019. Rights as Weapons: Instruments of Conflict, Tools of Power Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Bobbio, Norberto. 1988. "Gramsci and the Concept of Civil Society." In Civil Society and the State. New European Perspectives, edited by John Keane, 21–47. New York: Verso.
- Brock, Joe. 2011. "Shell Fuelled Human Rights Abuses in Nigeria: NGO." Reuters, October 3, 2011. Brown, Wendy. 1995. States of Injury: Power and Freedom in Late Modernity. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- B'Tselem. 2014. "Jerusalem Walls National Park." September 16, 2014. https://www.btselem.org/jerusalem/national_parks_jerusalem_walls.
- ——. 2021. A Regime of Jewish Supremacy from the Jordan River to the Mediterranean Sea: This is Apartheid. January 12, 2021.
- Bunch, Charlotte.1990. "Women's Rights as Human Rights: Toward a Re-Vision of Human Rights. Human Rights Quarterly 12:486–98.
- Buttigieg, Joseph A. 1995. "Gramsci on Civil Society." Boundary 2 22, no. 3: 1-32.
- Carothers, Thomas, and William Barndt. 1999. "Civil Society." Foreign Policy, no. 117, 18-24, 26-29.
- Chambers, Simone, and Jeffrey Kopstein. 2001. "Bad Civil Society." *Political Theory* 29, no. 6: 837–65.
- Chazan, Naomi. 2012. "Democratic Recession and the Changing Contours of Civil Society in Israel." Palestine-Israel Journal of Politics, Economics, and Culture 18, no. 2/3: 9–16.
- Cohen, Yinon, and Neve Gordon. 2018. "Israel's Biospatial Politics: Territory, Demography, and Effective Control." *Public Culture* 30, no. 2: 199–220.
- Cox, Robert W. 1983. "Gramsci, Hegemony and International Relations: An Essay in Method." Millennium 12, no. 2: 162–75.
- —— 1999. "Civil Society at the Turn of the Millenium: Prospects for an Alternative World Order." Review of International Studies 25, no. 1: 3–28.
- De Tocqueville, Alexis. 2015. Democracy in America-Vol. I. and II. London: Read Books.
- Dokov, Gideon. 2022. "Regavim Demanding from High Court to Evict Khan al-Ahmar." Makor Rishon, July 24, 2011. [In Hebrew.] https://www.makorrishon.co.il/news/509439/
- Douzinas, Costas. 2007. Human Rights and Empire. The Political Philosophy of Cosmopolitanism. London: Routledge.

- Dugard, John. 2007. Report of the Special Rapporteur on the Situation of Human Rights in the Palestinian Territories Occupied since 1967. Geneva: United Nations Human Rights, Office of the High Commission for Human Rights. https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/593075?ln = en.
- Dunlap, Charles J., Jr. 2008. "Lawfare Today: A Perspective." Yale Journal of International Affairs 3:146–54.
- Dunlap, Charles J., Jr. 2009. Lawfare: A Decisive Element of 21st-Century Conflicts? Washington, DC: National Defense University Washington DC Institute for National Strategic Studies.
- El-Haj, Nadia Abu. 2008. Facts on the Ground: Archaeological Practice and Territorial Self-Fashioning in Israeli Society. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Emek Shaveh. 2013a. "El'ad's Involvement in Archaeological Sites and Projects in East Jerusalem." September 13, 2013. https://emekshaveh.org/en/elad_archaeology/.
- ——. 2013b. "From Silwan to the Temple Mount: Archaeological Excavations as a Means of Control in the Village of Silwan and in Jerusalem's Old City." April 2013. http://www.emekshaveh.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Frm-Sil-to-Tmpl-Mnt-English-Web-.pdf.
- Falah, Ghazi. 1989. "Israeli 'Judaization' Policy in Galilee and Its Impact on Local Arab Urbanization." Political Geography Quarterly 8, no. 3: 229–53.
- Falk, Richard, and Virginia Q. Tilley. 2017. Israeli Practices towards the Palestinian People and the Question of Apartheid. New York: United Nations.
- Farris, Sara R. 2017. In the Name of Women's Rights. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Fischbach, Michael R. 2003. Records of Dispossession: Palestinian Refugee Property and the Arab-Israeli Conflict. New York: Columbia University Press.
- Forsythe, P. David. 2000. Human Rights in International Relations. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Friedman, Shimi. 2015. "Hilltop Youth: Political-Anthropological Research in the Hills of Judea and Samaria." *Israel Affai*rs 21, no. 3: 391–407.
- Gehrke, Laurenz. 2022. "Amnesty International Report Alleging 'Apartheid' in Israel Draws Fierce Criticism," *Politico*, February 1, 2022. https://www.politico.eu/article/jewish-organizations-amnesty-international-uk-apartheid-israel-palestina/.
- Gill, Stephen R., and David Law. 1989. "Global Hegemony and the Structural Power of Capital." International Studies Quarterly 33, no. 4: 475–99.
- Gordon, Neve. 2008. Israel's Occupation. Berkley: University of California Press.
- ——. 2014. "Human Rights as a Security Threat: Lawfare and the Campaign against Human Rights NGO s." Law & Society Review 48, no. 2: 311–44.
- Gordon, Neve, and Catherine Rottenberg. 2014. "Why Would Bigots Attack a Jewish-Arab School in Israel That Teaches Tolerance and Mutual Respect?" *The Nation*, June 5, 2014. https://www.thenation.com/article/archive/why-would-bigots-attack-jewish-arab-school-israel-teaches-tolerance-and-mutual-respect/.
- Gould, Ruth Rebecca. 2020. "The IHRA Definition of Antisemitism: Defining Antisemitism by Erasing Palestinians." *The Political Quarterly* 91, no. 4: 825–31.
- Government of the Netherlands. 2022. "Joint Statement on the Israeli Designation of Six Palestinian Civil Society Organisations as Terrorist Organisations." December 7, 2022. https://www.government.nl/documents/diplomatic-statements/2022/07/12/joint-statement-on-the-israeli-designation-of-palestinian-civil-society-organisations-as-terrorist-organisations.
- Gramsci, Antonio. 1971. Selections from the Prison Notebooks, edited and translated by Quintin Hoare and Geoffrey Nowell Smith. New York, International Publishers.
- Guidestar. 2022. "El-Ad." [In Hebrew.] https://www.guidestar.org.il/organization/580108660.
- Guns, Wendy. 2013. "The Influence of the Feminist Anti-Abortion NGOs as Norm Setters at the Level of the UN: Contesting UN Norms on Reproductive Autonomy, 1995-2005." *Human Rights Quarterly* 35, no. 3: 673–700.
- Harrison, Brian. 2013. Separate Spheres: The Opposition to Women's Suffrage in Britain. London: Routledge.
- Hertel-Fernandez, Alexander. 2019. State Capture: How Conservative Activists, Big Businesses, and Wealthy Donors Reshaped the American States—and the Nation. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

- Hofmann, Paul. 1975. "U.N. Votes 72-35, to Term Zionism form of Racism." New York Times, November 11, 1975.
- Hopgood, Stephen. 2013. The Endtimes of Human Rights. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press.
- Human Rights Watch. 2021. A Threshold Crossed: Israeli Authorities and the Crimes of Apartheid and Persecution. April, 27, 2021.
- International Holocaust Remembrance Alliance, n.d. "What is antisemitism?" https://www.holocaustremembrance.com/resources/working-definitions-charters/working-definition-antisemitism.
- Jamal, Amal. 2018. "The Rise of" Bad Civil Society." In Israel: Nationalist Civil Society Organizations and the Politics of Delegitimization (SWP Comment, 2/2018). Berlin: Stiftung Wissenschaft und Politik -SWP- Deutsches Institut für Internationale Politik und Sicherheit. https://nbn-resolving. org/urn:nbn:de:0168-ssoar-56079-4.
- Jewish United Fund. n.d. "Who We Are." https://www.juf.org/about_juf/About-JUF-Who-We-Are. aspx.
- Jewish Voices for Peace, 2017. On Anti-Semitism: Solidarity and the Struggle for Justice. Chicago: Haymarket Books.
- Jochnick, Chris. 1999. "Confronting the Impunity of Non-State Actors: New Fields for the Promotion of Human Rights." *Human Rights Quarterly* 21, no. 1: 56–79.
- Keck, Margaret E., and Kathryn Sikkink. 1998. Activists beyond Borders: Advocacy Networks in International Politics. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press.
- Kotef, Hagar. 2015. Movement and the Ordering of Freedom: On Liberal Governances of Mobility. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Krekó, Péter, and Zsolt Enyedi. 2018. "Explaining Eastern Europe: Orbán's Laboratory of Illiberalism." *Journal of Democracy* 29, no. 3: 39–51.
- Lamarche, Karine. 2019. "The Backlash against Israeli Human Rights NGOs: Grounds, Players, and Implications." *International Journal of Politics*, Culture, and Society 32, no. 3: 301–22.
- Lennox, Corinne. 2009. "Reviewing Durban: Examining the Outputs and Review of the 2001 World Conference against Racism." Netherlands Quarterly of Human Rights 27, no. 2: 191–235.
- Locke, John. 2014. Second Treatise of Government: An Essay Concerning the True Original, Extent and End of Civil Government. Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons.
- Lohne, Kjersti. 2019. Advocates of Humanity: Human Rights NGOs in International Criminal Justice. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Morris, Benny. 1987. Birth of the Palestinian Refugee Problem, 1947–1949. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Newton, Elliott Ebenezer. 1860. Cotton is King, and Pro-Slavery Arguments. Chicago: Johnson Reprint Corporation.
- NGO Monitor. 2017. "NGO Sources from the UN Report on the 'Question of Apartheid." March 16, 2022; updated on March 20, 2022. https://www.ngo-monitor.org/reports/ngo-sources-un-report-question-apartheid/.
- —... 2021a. "From the "River to the Sea": B'Tselem's Demonization Crosses the Line." January 19, 2021. https://www.ngo-monitor.org/reports/from-the-river-to-the-sea-btselems-demonization-crosses-the-line/.
- ——. 2021b. "HRW, Other NGOs Join "Apartheid" Event, Along with Hamas, Islamic Jihad, Hezbollah, PFLP." June 17, 2021. https://www.ngo-monitor.org/hrw-apartheid-event-hamas-islamic-jihad-hezbollah-pflp/.
- ——. 2022a. "Amnesty International." Updated May 22, 2023.https://www.ngo-monitor.org/ngos/amnesty_international/.
- ——. 2022b. "Al-Haq's Antisemitic Submission to the UN's Permanent COI." July 18, 2022. https://www.ngo-monitor.org/reports/al-haqs-antisemitic-submission-to-the-uns-permanent-coi/.
- ——. 2022c. "PFLP Ties of the Six Designated Terror NGOs." April 18, 2022. https://www.ngo-monitor.org/reports/pflp-ties-six-newly-designated-terror-ngos/.
- —. n.d. a. "NGOs." https://www.ngo-monitor.org/ngos/.
- —. n.d. c. "Government Funders." https://www.ngo-monitor.org/funders/government/.

- Painter, Kyle. 2001. "The Pro-Slavery Argument in the Development of the American Methodist Church." Constructing the Past 2, no. 1: article 5.
- Pappe, Ilan. 2007. The Ethnic Cleansing of Palestine. New York: Simon and Schuster.
- Perugini, Nicola, and Neve Gordon. 2015. The Human Right to Dominate. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Phillips, Christopher. 2002. "The Crime against Missouri': Slavery, Kansas, and the Cant of Southernness in the Border West." Civil War History 48, no. 1: 60–81.
- Pinson, Halleli. 2022. "Neo Zionist Right-Wing Populist Discourse and Activism in the Israel Education System." Globalisation, Societies and Education 20, no. 2: 124–37.
- Ramirez, Francisco, John W. Meyer, Christine Min Woptika, and Gili S. Drori. 2002. Expansion and Impact of the World Human Rights Regime: Longitudinal and Cross-National Analyses over the Twentieth Century. Washington DC: National Science Foundation.
- Rao, Rahul. 2014. "The Locations of Homophobia." London Review of International Law 2, no. 2: 169–99.
- Regavim. n.d. "About Us." https://www.regavim.org/about-us/.
- Rieff, David. 1999. "Civil Society and the Future of the Nation-State." Nation 268, no. 7: 11-15.
- Risse, Thomas, Stephan C. Ropp, and Kathryn Sikknik. eds.1999. The Power of Human Rights, International Norms and Domestic Change. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Said, Edward W. 2007. The End of the Peace Process: Oslo and after. New York, Vintage.
- Sayegh, Fayez Abdullah. 1965. Zionist Colonialism in Palestine, Vol. 1. Beirut: Lebanon: Research Center, Palestine Liberation Organization.
- Shezaf, Hagar. 2021. "Israel Recruited the Jewish National Fund to Secretly Buy Palestinian Land for Settlers." *Ha'aretz*, June 15, 2021.
- Shurat HaDin. 2014. "IRS Action against Presbyterian Church USA." Israel Law Center. December 9, 2014. https://israellawcenter.org/legal_actions/irs-action-against-presbyterian-church-usa/.
- 2018. "Israeli Court Enters Judgment against New Zealand BDS Activists for Causing Singer to Cancel Tel Aviv Concert." Israel Law Center. October 10, 2018. https://israellawcenter.org/legal_actions/israeli-court-enters-judgment-against-new-zealand-bds-activists-for-causing-singer-to-cancel-tel-aviv-concert/.
- 2019a. "Human Rights Watch Official/BDS Activist Omar Shakir Deported." Israel Law Center. December 25, 2019. https://israellawcenter.org/legal_actions/human-rights-watch-official-bds-activist-omar-shakir-deported/.
- Shurat HaDin. 2019b. "Shurat Hadin Shuts down German BDS Bank Account." Israel Law Center. June 12, 2019. https://israellawcenter.org/legal_actions/shurat-hadin-shuts-down-german-bds-bank-account/.
- Shurat HaDin. n.d. "About." https://israellawcenter.org/about/.
- Sugarman, Daniel. 2017. "UN Report Written by Conspiracy Theorist." *The Jewish Chronicle*, March 16, 2017. https://www.thejc.com/news/world/un-s-israel-apartheid-report-written-by-richard-falk-a-9-11-truther-who-promotes-antisemitism-1.434420.
- The American Jewish Committee. 2021. "5 Things You Should Know about Human Rights Watch's Report on Israel." April 28, 2021. https://www.ajc.org/news/5-things-you-should-know-about-human-rights-watchs-report-on-israel.
- The Center for Constitutional Rights, Dream Defenders, Palestine Legal, The Red Nation, and the US Campaign for Palestinian Rights. 2021. Alec Attacks: How Evangelicals and Corporations Captured State Lawmaking to Safeguard White Supremacy and Corporate Power. ALECAttacks. https://www.alecattacks.org/sites/default/files/ALEC%20Attacks.pdf.
- The Institute for the Study of Global Antisemitism and Policy. 2022. "ISGAP Fellows Reject Antisemitic Tropes in Amnesty Report." April 23, 2022. https://isgap.org/post/2022/04/isgap-rejects-amnestys-report-on-israel/.
- The Times of Israel. 2017. "UK Board of Deputies Slams UN Report on Israel." March 16, 2017. https://www.timesofisrael.com/liveblog_entry/uk-board-of-deputies-slams-un-report-on-israel/.

- The Times of Israel and AFP. 2017. "UN Chief Orders Report Accusing Israel of 'Apartheid' Pulled from Web." The Times of Israel, March 17, 2017. https://www.timesofisrael.com/un-chief-requests-report-accusing-israel-of-apartheid-be-pulled-from-web/.
- Thomas, Peter. 2009. The Gramscian Moment: Philosophy, Hegemony and Marxism. Leiden, Netherlands: Brill.
- Thrall, Nathan. 2018. "BDS: How a Controversial Non-Violent Movement Has Transformed the Israeli-Palestinian Debate." *The Guardian*, August 14, 2018.
- UKLFI (UK Lawyers for Israel). 2018a. "Banks Withdraw Services from Terror Linked NGO." June 26, 2018. https://www.uklfi.com/banks-withdraw-services-from-terror-linked-ngo.
- ——. 2018b. "War on Want Loses Paypal Facility." October 10, 2018. https://www.uklfi.com/war-on-want-loses-paypal-facility.
- Viguerie, Richard. 1981. The New Right: We're Ready to Lead. Falls Church, VA: The Viguerie Company.
- Waxman, Dov. 2016. Trouble in the Tribe. Princeton NJ: Princeton University Press.
- White, Ben. 2020. "Delegitimizing Solidarity: Israel Smears Palestine Advocacy as Anti-Semitic." *Journal of Palestine Studies* 49, no. 2: 65–79.
- Yiftachel, Oren. 2009. "Creeping Apartheid' in Israel-Palestine." *Middle East Report* 39, no. 253: 7–15. Ziadah, Rafeef. 2021. "Israel Has Been Described as an 'Apartheid Regime'—This Will Not Come as News to Ordinary Palestinians." *The Independent*, January 12, 2021. https://www.independent.co.uk/voices/israel-palestine-apartheid-netanyahu-b1786178.html.